FAIRFIELD AREA SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF SCHOOL DIRECTORS

MEETING September 26, 2016
A G E N D A

I.
Call to Order 
II.
Pledge of Allegiance

III.
Roll Call

IV.
Minutes

A.
Move to approve the minutes of the August 22, 2016 Regular Board Meeting and the September 12, 2016 Work Session.
V.
Presentations/Reports



(For information only --- No action to be taken)


A.
Elementary School Art Winners – Ms. Linnia Tompkins, Elem Art Teacher
· Student Representatives
· High School
· Middle School

· Elementary School

· Special Education

· Business Manager 
VI.
Public Comment (3 min. each / 30 min. max)

VII.
Consent Agenda:

Background:  The following routine operational matters are presented for action by the Board of School Directors.  Items that require special attention may be removed from the consent agenda upon request of a Board member.

Administrative
Actions
A.
Move to approve revising the 2016-2017 District Calendar to reflect November 29, 2016 as a teacher vacation day and January 16, 2017 as a teacher in-service day / trade-in day.  
Budget

B.
Move to approve the general fund bill list in the amount of $400,960.77 from August 18 – September 20, 2016.


C.
Move to approve the food service fund bill list in the amount of $19,440.18 from August 18 – September 20, 2016.


D.
Move to approve the journal entries, budget adjustments, student activity reports and bank reconciliations as presented.



E.
Move to approve the addition of Kathryn Wiley and Erika Staub to the bus / van driver list for the 2016-2017 school year.  School Express, Inc. is the contractor.


F.
Move to approve Obermayer Rebmann Maxwell & Hippel LLP, Harrisburg PA, to perform General Solicitor work (Board, business operations, RTKL, Policy Review, and Sunshine) and Labor/Employment for the Fairfield Area School District for the 2016-2017 school year.

G.
Move to approve Stock & Leader, Attorneys at Law, York, PA, to perform all student disability-related work including Section 504 and related pupil issues for the Fairfield Area School District for the 2016-2017 school year. 


H.
Move to grant permission for the Superintendent to adjust the deductibles, premium share, spousal copay, surcharges, and HSA contributions for the Support Staff Hourly, Support Staff Salary and Administrative Staff should the Collective Bargaining Agreement be ratified prior to October 17, 2016, to maintain consistency in all employee groups.


I.
Move to approve the revised Act 93 Agreement effective July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2019.

J.
Move to approve the Perry L. Smith Driving School, LLC and Max Laing Driving School as independent certified End-of-Course Skills Test Instructors.



Background:  FASD no longer provides the on-the-road portion for Driver’s Education.  
Personnel

K.
Move to approve the removal of the following individuals from the Professional Substitute List.

Colleen Glenn
    John Suran             Kirsten Long



L.
Move to approve the removal of Bridget Walston and Mary Reecher from the Support Staff Substitute List. 

M.
Move to approve a supplemental contract for Mr. Joe Whitmore as the High School Assistant Drama Director for the 2016-2017 school year, pending receipt of all the necessary paperwork. ($1,427)
N.
Move to approve a request for child bearing / family medical leave from Mrs. Beth Edwards, MS Learning Support Teacher, to begin January 13, 2017 for approximately 6 weeks.  Mrs. Edwards return date is February 27, 2017.

O.
Move to grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire an extended term substitute teacher during Mrs. Edwards childbearing / family medical leave beginning January 18 – February 24, 2017.


Background: An extended term substitute teacher will receive $150 per day with no extension of benefits. 

P.
Move to grant permission for the administration to recertify guest substitute teachers for the 2016-2017 school year, pending all emergency certification is complete.



Ms. Marcia Roan
 



Ms. Patricia Ostermann



Ms. Mary Blickenstaff



Ms. Michelle Liller



  
Ms. Holly Tierce



Ms. Kathleen Anderson



Ms. Leslie Carbaugh


Q.
Move to approve the addition of Mr. Robert Jackson and Mr. Nicholas Spinelli to the Guest Teacher Substitute List for the 2016-2017 school year, pending all certification paperwork is complete.


R.
Move to approve a supplemental contract for Mr. Dane Murray as the head golf coach for the 2016-2017 school year with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement. ($3,045)

S.
Move to approve a supplemental contract for Ms. Marcie Kozack as the HS Ass’t Yearbook Advisor for the 2016-2017 school year with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement. ($2,039)


T.
Move to approve a one-year temporary supplemental contract for Mr. John Roan as a HS Ass’t Cross Country Coach with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement. ($2,284)
Policies

U.
Move to approve Policy 140.1, Extracurricular Participation by Charter / Cyber Charter Students on a second reading.



V.
Move to approve Policy 247, Hazing on a second reading.


W.
Move to approve Policy 200, Enrollment of Students, on a first reading.



X.
Move to approve Policy 201, Admission of Students, on a first reading.



Y.
Move to approve Policy 202, Eligibility of Nonresident Students, on a first reading.



Z.
Move to approve Policy 206, Assignment within District, on a first reading.



AA.
Move to approve Policy 207, Confidential Communication of Students, on a first reading.

VIII.
Other Action Items:
IX.
Other Discussion Items:


(No action to be taken)

X.
Adjournment

Informational items:
A.
Next Board Meeting dates: 


The Board will meet in work session on Monday, October 10, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the District Board Room. 

B.
The District received a donation of new books from Grace and Luke Post to be used in the MS Library valued at approximately $33.98.

C.
The District received a donation of a Casio Electronic Keyboard from Vanessa Kuhn to be used in the music department valued at approximately $250.

D.
The District received a $1000 donation from Earl & Joyce Shutt to be used toward Extra Curricular Projects.

Background:  All donations given to the District and accepted by the Superintendent will receive thank you letters.
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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, August 22, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the district boardroom for a Regular Board Meeting. The following members were in attendance: Mrs. Briggs, Mr. Murray, Mrs. Bequette, Mr. Strahler, Mrs. Van Metre, Mr. Whitcomb, Mrs. Cavey, and Mrs. Mikesell, Presiding.  Mrs. Kelly Mays was absent. Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Ms. Crystal Heller, Athletic Director; Mrs. Patti Weber, Middle School Principal; Mr. Howie Kessel, Maintenance Director; Mr. Brian McDowell, High School Principal; Mrs. Barb Richwine, Elementary Principal; Mrs. Peggy Crider, Assistant to the Superintendent, and Mr. Nate Makar, Coordinator of Computer Services and Technology.  Ms. Loren Troxell and Ms. Gena Eiker, Student Representatives, were also present.  

Minutes

On a motion made by Mr. Murray and seconded by Mrs. Briggs, the minutes of the July 11, 2016 Committee of the Whole meeting were unanimously approved.  On a motion made by Mrs. Van Metre and seconded by Mr. Whitcomb, the minutes of the July 11, 2016 Regular Board meeting were unanimously approved.  On a motion made by Mrs. Briggs and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, the minutes of the August 8, 2016 Committee of the Whole Meeting were unanimously approved.  

Presentations

Ms. Leah Neiderer, Wellspan Community Health Educator, spoke to the Board and those present about tobacco prevention programs being integrated into the schools in Adams County.  Since 18.6% of high school students smoke, she would like to see a Tobacco Resistance Unit develop which is similar to SADD and obtain the help and participation of the guidance counselors.  
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Student Representative Reports


Ms. Kugler welcomed the students back and introduced Ms. Gina Eiker.  Ms. Troxell made note of the fact we are now using the TV”s for morning announcements which allows students to view their peers during this time.  Ms. Eiker talked about SWPBIS lesson plans being made for freshmen but different activities are planned for students in the upper classes.  

Business Manager Report


Ms. Dean gave a brief report on the Plan Con process and reimbursement which will occur but the date is unknown.  

Public Comment  


Earl Shutt spoke about how very important education is to him and his family as many were teachers.  He stated that a well-rounded education is essential for the well-being of our children and includes classroom instruction as well as athletics, music, and art.  In honor of Bob Finafrock he made a donation of $1,000 to be used for an extracurricular activity.  


Tammy Hill, Cheer Coordinator for our youth football and cheerleading programs, spoke about the success of our youth in making the All-American Cheerleading Team.  The students will now be able to participate in the Philadelphia Thanksgiving Parade at a cost of $750 per student.  Tammy is asking for help with fundraising ideas to defray some of the cost.  

Sean Jones is very disappointed about the lunch schedule at the elementary school and hopes the school board will review and revise.  There was a great deal of discussion with those present regarding the schedule.   He also had questions about the school day start time and what the effect of a change would be on test scores at the secondary level and elementary students in general.  
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Mrs. Mikesell commended the custodians for the great condition of the buildings and Apryl Huster for a very successful summer reading program.     

Consent Agenda

Mrs. Briggs questioned textbooks in Item B and it was explained we were not purchasing new textbooks but that the agenda item was not updated.  Mrs. Mikesell explained why the individuals referenced in Items O and S were resigning positions, and Ms. Kugler explained that Mr. Murray will now be head golf coach as the previous coach will be focusing on baseball.   It was also explained that the Hazing Policy was a first reading and could be changed.  On a motion made by Mrs. Bequette and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, the Consent Agenda and Addendum A were approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Briggs, Mr. Whitcomb, Mr. Murray, Mrs. Bequette, Mr. Strahler, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Mikesell and Mrs. Cavey casting assenting votes.  The items approved are as follows: 

Administrative 

Actions
A.
Approved the updated bus routes / bus stops, and bus driver list for the 2016-2017 school year.


B.
Approved teacher assignments, testing and new textbooks for the elementary, middle school and high school for the 2016-2017 school year.


C.
Approved a Use of Facilities Request from Fairfield AYSO to use the High School Gym on Sunday, September 18, 2016 for team pictures.


D.
Approved a Field Trip Request from the Pep Band (7-12) to perform for the community at the Fairfield Fire Hall during Pippinfest on Sunday, September 25, 2016.


E.
Granted permission for the Superintendent to approve all Pippinfest Use of Facilities requests for Saturday and Sunday, September 24-25, 2016.
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F.
Approved a Field Trip Request from the high school counseling office to travel with students to three separate universities to explore post-secondary education campuses from March 27-28, 2017.   
Budget
G.
Approved the general fund bill list in the amount of $509,104.65 from July 6, 2016 through August 17, 2016.


H.
Approved the food service fund bill list in the amount of $3,828.76 from July 6, 2016 through August 17, 2016.



I.
Approved the journal entries, budget adjustments, student activity reports and bank reconciliations as presented.

Personnel

J. 
Ratified the Superintendent’s approval to advertise and recommend for hire a Transportation & Accounts Receivable Coordinator. 



K.
Approved the employment of Ms. Jennifer E. Wivell as a full-time Transportation & Accounts Receivable Coordinator at an annual salary of $34,000 with benefits per the Support Staff Policy. Her first day of employment will be August 30, 2016. 



L.
Approved the employment of Ms. Gina M. Johnson, RN, as a part-time health room assistant for the 2016-2017 school year with salary and benefits per the Support Staff Policy. 



M.
Approved the employment of Ms. Jessica L. Blair as a part-time elementary classroom aide K-4 for the 2016-2017 school year with salary and benefits per the Support Staff Policy.



N.
Approved Mr. Jonathan Diehl from part-time Spanish teacher to full-time Spanish / Gifted-IST teacher for the 2016-2017 school year with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement.



O.
Accepted the resignation of Ms. Karen Rudisill as the full-time elementary head cook effective December 31, 2016.

 

P.
Granted permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a full-time elementary head cook effective January 1, 2017. 
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Q.
Approved the removal of Ms. Amy Charland and Mr. Erich Vogel from the Professional Staff Sub List.


R.
Approved the removal of Mrs. Shirley Scott and Mr. Charles Cool from the Support Staff Substitute List. 

S.
Accepted the resignation of Ms. Heidi Reinecker as the Elementary Drama Director and Mr. John Ridge as the HS Golf Coach effective immediately and grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire an Elementary Drama Director and HS Golf Coach for the 2016-2017 school year. 

T.
Granted approval for Ms. Meeghan White to continue as an extended term substitute elementary music teacher effective August 22, 2016 through September 23, 2016 during Mrs. Reinecker’s childbearing leave.

U.
Granted permission for the Superintendent to advertise and recommend for hire a temporary (one year) high school assistant cross country coach for the 2016-2017 school year. 


Background:  The athletic director has informed the Superintendent that the number of students on the cross country team has increased to justify additional supervision and coaching.  

Policies
V.
Approved removing Policy #6615 Drug Screening of Athletes, Administrative Procedures.

W.
Approved removing Policy #5460 Travel-Study Programs. (Cross reference with 121.1)

X.
Approved Policy 123.1 Concussion Management, on a first reading and waive the 2 required readings recommendation. 

Y.
Approved Policy 123.2 Sudden Cardiac Arrest, on a first reading and waive the 2 required readings recommendation.

Z.
Approved Policy 140.1 Extracurricular Participation by Charter / Cyber Charter Students on a first reading.  
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AA.
Approved Policy 247 Hazing on a first reading. 

BB.
Approved Policy 810.2 Transportation – Video/Audio Recording on a first reading and waive the 2 required readings recommendation.

CC.
Approved Policy 823 Naloxone on a first reading and waive the 2 required readings recommendation.

DD.
Approved the Transgender Guidelines. 

Addendum 
A. 
Approved a Use of Facilities Request from Fairfield Football, Inc. to use the stadium, press box, and restrooms for youth football games on the following Sundays, only if the initial game dates are cancelled due to weather:  August 28, September 11 & 18, October 16 & 23, November 13 & 20, 2016.  

Other Discussion Items


Mrs. Mikesell spoke with Mr. McDowell regarding the transfer of the English teacher and he is comfortable with the change.  The high school has a range of 11-31 students in a given class.  


Mr. Kessel explained that our track is in very bad shape and needs resurfaced.  He gave details on our options and what we must do to patch and complete the current year with the existing track to give the board time to discuss future plans and adhere to proper bid requirements.  

There will be an executive session immediately following this meeting to discuss personnel.  

Adjournment


On a motion made by Mrs. Van Metre and seconded by Mrs. Cavey, the meeting was unanimously adjourned at 8:04 p.m. 

Respectfully Submitted:

Ms. Pam Mikesell



Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager

Board President 



Board Recording Secretary

____________________________
____________________________________
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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, September 12, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the district boardroom for a Committee of the Whole Meeting.  The following members were in attendance: Mrs. Briggs, Mr. Murray, Mrs. Bequette, Mr. Strahler, and Mrs. Mays, who arrived at 7:05 p.m., Mrs. Van Metre, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mrs. Mikesell, Presiding.  Mrs. Cavey was absent.   Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Ms. Crystal Heller, Athletic Director; Mrs. Patti Weber, Middle School Principal; Mr. Howie Kessel, Maintenance Director; Mr. Brian McDowell, High School Principal; Mrs. Barb Richwine, Elementary Principal; Mrs. Peggy Crider, Assistant to the Superintendent, and Mr. Nate Makar, Coordinator of Computer Services and Technology.  Student Representatives Ms. Gena Eiker and Ms. Loren Troxell were also present.  

Art Award Winners
The winners and discussion of the art will be part of the September 26, 2016 meeting presentations.  

Curriculum and Programs

Starting Time Changes – County Superintendents are all considering the possibility of gathering more data.  Discussion was held regarding another survey and Mrs. Mikesell shared what she had heard from community members.  Mr. Strahler does not think results will necessarily change and thought that we need to make a decision soon.  

Vet-Tech Assistant Field Trip – Board members were invited to go on a field trip with Mrs. Fleener to view and discuss the program.  

Driver’s Ed On-the-Road Update – Ms. Kugler discussed the current costs to run the program at the district and recommended “outsourcing” this to other local vendors offering the service.  

District Calendar Change – Due to an oversight when creating the 2016-2017 calendar, we need to cancel school on November 29, 2016 and move the teacher in-service/trade-in day to January 16, 2017.  
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Comprehensive Plan Volunteers – Ms. Kugler invited board members to attend the meeting on Monday, September 26, 2016.  Mr. Whitcomb asked about facilities and long term planning and both he and Mrs. Bequette volunteered to attend the meeting.  

Preliminary Assessment Results


The High, Middle, and Elementary schools presented their Keystone, PSSA, AP and MAP testing results in detail by grade and as compared to other schools in the County.  We reviewed and compared to prior years and discussed that these are preliminary results only.  The information presented can be found on the School Performance website.  

Policy Review

Ms. Kugler presented PSBA policies for review and compared the changes to our current policies for discussion.  

Twitter & Facebook

Thanks to Mr. Makar, we now have a district presence on both Twitter and Facebook.

Professional & Support Staff Recipients of the Month 

Judy Fox, HS Math, and Scott Dolly, Custodian, were recipients for the month of September and received an Amazon gift card.  
Illuminated Marquee Update

Ms. Kugler shared a picture with the Board of the proposed marquee and discussed donations received or anticipated to help offset the costs.  

Public Comments


Alison Hess discussed her concerns and frustrations with the elementary lunch process and the (5) day cycle that has been implemented.  Mrs. Mikesell stated that, after discussion with teachers, she understands they are very much opposed to increasing the number of days parents can eat with students, for many reasons including those students who do not get the opportunity and how they may be affected adversely.  There was quite a bit of discussion about this.  
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Sara Laird talked about the truancy procedure and how notes are delivered to the office.  She requested the ability to email notes.  She also asked about the playground and why the Board is resisting moving the 5th grade to the elementary school.  

There was more discussion from other members present who did not choose to sign in to speak, regarding elementary lunch, school start times, and 5th grade.  

The meeting adjourned at 8:30.  There will be an Executive Session on Tuesday, September 13th and Thursday September 15th for personnel and legal issues.  
Respectfully Submitted:

Ms. Pam Mikesell




Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager

Board President 




Board Recording Secretary

____________________________

____________________________________

